Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, March 4, 2013
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, March 4, 2013 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Jeff Fogleman, Kelly Allen, and Ashley Warren

Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Clerk Melanie Hamilton, Attorney Charlie Davis
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Mayor Boggs then publicly welcomed Boy Scout Troop 64 from Friendship Church.

Public Hearings
7:01 pm

Manager Earp provided some background information to the Council and the public regarding the two public hearings being held. 

The first public hearing pertains to a request from Logan Crutchfield to rezone property legally described as Alamance County Tax map #10-3-17C from B-2 to I-2. The property is located at 1975 US 70 HWY and has been requested to facilitate expansion of a salvage yard operation. The Planning and Zoning Board met on February 18, 2013 and is recommending approval to the Council. All necessary advertisements have been completed and the property has been posted as required. 

The second public hearing pertains to a request from Logan Crutchfield for a Special use Permit for the same property. A Special use Permit is required for the property to be used in a salvage yard operation. All necessary advertisements have been completed and the property has been posted as required. The Planning and Zoning Board met on February 18, 2013 and is recommending approval to the Council.
7:04 pm

The Council held a public hearing to discuss the rezoning of property legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-3-17C from B-2 to I-2. The property is owned by Logan Crutchfield and is located at 1975 US 70 HWY. The rezoning has been request to facilitate expansion of a salvage yard operation.
The Mayor opened the public hearing. No members of the public chose to speak and the Mayor closed the public hearing.

7:05 pm 

The Council held a public hearing to discuss a request for a Special Use Permit regarding property legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-3-17C. The property is owned by Logan Crutchfield and is located at 1975 US 70 HWY. The Special Use Permit has been requested to facilitate expansion of a salvage yard operation.

The Mayor opened the public hearing. 

7:05 pm

David Workman of 2060 Hwy 70 offered to the Council that he is simply wanting what is best for all parties involved. He would like to see a visually appealing property that does not negatively affect the property values a considerable amount of nearby residential property. Mr. Workman also expressed a desire to see a fence constructed that would block the view of the salvage yard operation from passersby.

7:07 pm

Anna Gale Workman of 2114 Hwy 70 informed the Council that the Workman family has had property in the area in question for 64 years. The family has both lived on and farmed on this land during its time here. Ms. Workman expressed her enthusiasm for the beautification of Alamance County and Haw River and commended the Council on the ordinances that are already in place. She then stated that she is not here to attempt to block this proposed salvage yard expansion, but only to ensure that the Town’s code of ordinances is enforced. Ms. Workman proceeded to read some applicable ordinances to the Council while highlighting points that she deemed to be important. Ms. Workman commended Copart for how their property has been maintained and presented pictures of Mr. Crutchfield’s property to the Council. Ms. Workman also spoke about the fencing on a different Crutchfield property and its lack of proper screening and height. 
7:22 pm 

Earl Thompson of 2150 US 70 informed the Council that is adamantly opposed to the proposed plan for Mr. Crutchfield’s property. Mr. Thompson is very concerned about surrounding property values and spoke at length about his desire to one day sell his property at a gain. He then spoke about the Copart property being a breath of fresh air as far as appearances are concerned. Mr. Thompson expressed concern about the notification time period and the posted signs on the property. Mr. Thompson asked the Council to postpone a vote until other neighbors can weigh in.

The Mayor then closed the public hearing.
Consent Agenda

7:05 pm
The Council reviewed two new certificates of deposit at Vantage South for 12 month each at a rate of 0.45%.
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Motion carried 5-0.
New Business
7:28 pm 
The Council discussed a request for the rezoning of property legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-3-17C from B-2 to I-2. The property is owned by Logan Crutchfield and is located at 1975 US 70 HWY. The rezoning has been request to facilitate expansion of a salvage yard operation.

After brief discussion, Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to rezone the property legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-3-17C from B-2 to I-2. Motion carried 5-0.

7:29 pm

The Council discussed a request for a Special Use Permit regarding property legally described as Alamance County Tax Map #10-3-17C. The property is owned by Logan Crutchfield and is located at 1975 US 70 HWY. The Special Use Permit has been requested to facilitate expansion of a salvage yard operation.

Attorney Davis swore in Manager Earp, Logan Crutchfield, and Mr. Crutchfield’s attorney Mr. Bateman. Mr. Bateman then presented the Council with information regarding a new 6 ft. fence and vegetation that has been planted in order to provide a visual barrier and presented photos of the property. Manager Earp reiterated to the Council that Special Use Permits are only good for 2 years at a time and must be reapproved upon expiration, thus providing the Council with an opportunity to enforce the upkeep of the property. Mr. Bateman also presented the Council with a recent survey of his client’s property showing the railroad and the 100 foot buffer on either side of the track. It is the opinion of Mr. Bateman and his client that this 200 foot buffer satisfies the requirement for a special use permit that the property not be located within 200 feet of a residential district. 

After considerable discussion, Councilmember Allen asked that Mr. Crutchfield explore pricing on an 8 ft. solid fence for the property and return to the Council with that information. Councilmember Allen then made a motion to table this discussion until the April 1, 2013 Council meeting. Motion carried 5-0.
7:59 pm
The Council considered a request from Chief Dickens concerning DNA testing services for the Police Department.
Police Chief Neal Dickens presented the Council with a request to join a group contract with SNA-SI labs on Tucker Street to test DNA samples for non-violent crimes. The Greensboro Police Department is paying for all of the startup costs of the program (around$14,000) a consortium of members can join this program for a limited time with no startup costs of their own. The only cost would be for sample testing which is $100 per sample. 
Mayor Boggs questioned Chief Dickens on the necessity and price structure of this agreement. He also asked for information as to why we could not use the SBI lab as we are currently. Chief Dickens then reiterated that if we join now, Greensboro police department will absorb all startup expenses and the only cost to the Town will be on a per sample basis. As to the necessity, Chief Dickens stated that the PD will still use SBI for processing DNA from violent crimes but that the backlog is up to 12 months on receiving results. 
After considerable discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve a Resolution Authorizing the Police Chief to Enter into a Memorandum of Understanding with Current and Future Police Agency Partners for the Purpose of Sharing DNA Profiles in the Database. Motion carried 4-1 with Boggs dissenting.
8:13 pm
The Council considered setting a date for the Haw River Town Hall Day event.
Manager Earp asked that the Council set a date for the Town Hall Day that staff is working to organize. It was the consensus of the Council that the 2013 Haw River Town Hall Day will be on Sunday, April 21, 2013 from 2pm to 5pm.
8:18 pm

The Council considered a request from Public Works to dispose of broken/unusable water meters. 

Manager Earp presented the council with a request to declare old meters junk and to allow staff to dispose of them by recycling. Over the past several years the Public Works Department has collected approximately 80 water meters that were taken out of service because they were vandalized, broken, or worn out. 
After brief discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to declare old meters junk and authorize Manager Earp to dispose of them at his discretion. Motion carried 5-0.

8:19 pm

The Council discussed the possible replacement of the old holiday decorations. 

Manager Earp presented the Council with some sales information from Display Sales Inc. This company sells a good product at a good price and is certainly more affordable than many options that have been previously explored. 

After considerable discussion, Councilmember Lovette made a motion to authorize the purchase 60 40” bow wreath LED lit holiday decorations at a cost of $279 each using general fund balance of up to $17,000 to fund the purchase. Motion carried 5-0.

8:27 pm

The Council considered the adoption of a fund balance policy. 

Manager Earp presented the Council with a proposed fund balance policy as recommended by the Town’s auditors at the completion of the 2011-2012 audit. 

After brief discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the fund balance policy with a minimum undesignated fund balance goal of 35% for the general fund, 50% for the water and sewer fund, and 100% for the storm water fund. Motion carried 5-0.
8:30 pm
Manager’s Update

· Family Dollar has begun construction and will be completed within 65 days.
· The Haw River Fire Department has been increased from a 5 mile district to a 6 mile district for insurance purposes. 

· The Railroad has been purchasing property and expansion work will start sometime around July.

· A letter regarding surveying and the sidewalk project has been sent to nearby property owners. Surveying will begin this week.

· The Town has a signed contract in place for the PARTF grant and it has been confirmed that the purchase of used equipment from Graham can be used a part of the required grant match.

· The Town received 66 applications for the open utility billing clerk position. Those are being evaluated and interviews should begin soon.

· Manager Earp asked the Council to consider setting a special meeting for 2013-2014 budget planning. Council agreed to call a special meeting for 2013-2014 budget planning on Monday, March 18, 2013 at 6:30pm at Town Hall.
· The New Leaf organization has replaced the crepe myrtles at the Haw River sign. 

· Staff is in the processing on getting bids for some security upgrades at Town Hall.

· The NC Employment Security Commission is changing the way that municipalities are paying for unemployment. Starting in the 2013-2014 year, each municipality will be converted to a prepaid system.

8:41 pm

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion for the Council to go into closed session to discuss attorney client privileged information. Motion carried 5-0.

9:01 pm

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to return to open session. Motion carried 5-0.

9:01 pm
Councilmember Allen made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor Boggs

Melanie R. Hamilton, Clerk




